
 
 

 
 

Pastor’s Ponderings… 
As I write this article, Thanksgiving Day is fast approaching, opening the way to the season of Advent and finally 
Christmas.  ALL of our schedules change and adapt to make way for the holiday activities.  These activities can 
sometimes get in the way of what we are trying to honor or celebrate.  The holiness of the season can easily be 
obliterated by the busyness - or even the special-ness of our activities.  This happens quite a lot at Christmas; 
Jesus is completely lost in the craziness of the parties, gift buying, giving and receiving, warm (or maybe 
"heated"?) family moments, and other activities of the season.  There must be a better "way" of doing this.  Is it 
even possible, in this day and age, to celebrate Christmas and include Jesus?  (That's kind of a funny question, 
isn't it?)  
 

John the Baptist (and Isaiah before him), cried out in the wilderness, "Prepare the way of the Lord, make his 
paths straight.  Every valley shall be filled and hill shall be made low, and the crooked shall be made straight, and 
the rough ways made smooth; and all flesh shall see the salvation of God." (Luke 3:4-6, NRSV)  How does this 
help us get ready for Jesus' arrival?  Let's unpack the scripture a little and try to bring it into our context:  

 The term "wilderness" in the Bible generally denotes not just desert, but a place that is uncontrolled, 
dangerous, and frightening.  

 The term "way" still means not just a road, but a path of life, that is, the direction one takes through life 
choices and opportunities - the direction and manner in which we travel.  

 Continuing the "way" metaphor, one can easily conceive of hills and valleys, of time when the going 
became more difficult or frightening, as well as of times of rough going.  Struggles, rough going and 
tough travel, have been a part of the human condition and continue to mark our journeys through this 
life.  

 

These ancient travel instructions are easily translated into the today's crazy ‘rush-rush’ lifestyle.  We can relate 
to the fear and dread of being lost in a wilderness-type of life situation, where we wonder what will pop-up 
next, what bad thing will befall us, and why are we so alone and afraid.  Let’s look at what John is telling us to do 
– prepare way, making his paths straight.  Have you ever watched a road grader level out a roadway in 
preparation for pavement?  Have you ever seen bulldozer moving dirt around to bring order to the chaos of a 
vacant lot?  What bulldozers or graders could we use in our lives?  Try these:  

 Absolutely unbounded forgiveness  and proactive, unrelenting love (you know, like we received from 
through Jesus, whose birth we are celebrating)   

 Celebrate the successes of others; building them up   

 Freely empathize with any who are struggling   

 Realize that our relationships are the most precious gifts that God has given us  

 Rejoice that God sent Jesus to us, to bring us Hope, Love, Peace and Joy.   
 

You will be amazed at how putting these attitudes and actions in place in your life smoothes the path, making 
the WAY for Jesus to be present in your life, family and world. 
 

Be blessed…
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Youth Celebrating 
Birthdays in December : 

 

Emilee Le Blanc ɀ December 30th 

Kelsey Dawson ɀ December 31st  
 

If you would like to have the birthday of your 
child(ren) shared with the congregation, please 

provide the information to the Church office.  
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 

Detroit Lutheran Singers 

presents: 

ñFor Unto Uséò 

The concert features chorus selections from 
Handel's Messiah, a variety of anthems and 
choruses for the Advent and Christmas season, 
along with a concert finale of the “Hallelujah!” 
chorus.  This is a Christmas concert that is not to be 
missed this December! 
 

Tickets are available at the door and online.  For 
more information or to purchase tickets in advance, 
visit:  www.DetroitLutheranSingers.com.  Ticket 
prices are $10 Adult General Admission, $7 for 
Seniors and Students 12 and over, and Children 
under 12 are free.   
 
Dates/Locations: 
Sunday, December 2nd: 

3:30p – Historic Trinity Lutheran Church 
1345 Gratiot Avenue, Detroit 

7:30p – Christ Lutheran Church 
32300 Schoenherr, Warren 
 

Friday, December 7th: 
7:30p – St. Michael Lutheran Church 

7000 Sheldon Road, Canton 
Saturday, December 8th: 

7:30p – Faith Covenant Church 
35415 W. 14 Mile Road, Farmington 
Hills, MI 

 

 
 

The mitten tree is up in the Fellowship Hall and 
ready to be trimmed with your generous donations 
of hats, caps, gloves, mittens, scarves, etc.  This 
year, our donations will go to CUMC in Detroit to be 
distributed to the homeless along with a bagged 
lunch.  The bagged lunches and the items from the 
mitten tree will be given out on Monday, December 
17th.   
 
If you wish to participate in this giving program, 
please have your donations on the tree by Sunday, 
December 16th.  If you have any questions, please 
see Sue Muskett, Don Zang, or Pr. Albert.    

 

 

http://www.detroitlutheransingers.com/


Hey Kids of Hope!  Color this picture then give it to Pr. Albert; be sure to put your name 

on it!  All submitted pictures will be entered into a drawing for a prize!  

Have your  picture to Pr. Albert by Friday , December  21stéthe winner will be  

announced on Sunday, December 23 rd . 
  

Kids Korner  

 

But the angel said to them, "Do not be afraid. I bring you  
good news of great joy that will be for all the people.  

Luke 2:10  

 
 



 

 

 
òAn Ode to Christmas Lightsó 

 
Bursting through December nights  

That could be long and cold,  

Our Christmas lights bring warmth and joy  

With colors soft  or bold.  

 

Cascading from the rooftops,  

And from trees both small and tall,  

The lights cry out, òWe have good news!ó  

We want to shout to all.  

 

òYouõve seen the darkness earth can hold,  

The sorrow, war and fear;  

But God has sent his Son for all,  

To show his Love is here.  

 

òThe darkness canõt put out Godõs Light.  

Christõs with us day by day,  

Illuminating paths so we  

Can follow in his way.ó  

 

Light homes and streets and candles.  

Make your world shine clear and bright.  

Godõs love surrounds and blesses us.  

Come, celebrate Godõs Light!  

ñPeggy Ferrell  
 
 

 
May Jesus Help Our Christmas 

Wednesdays, Dec. 5th thru Dec. 19th at 6:30 pm 
[ƻŎŀǘƛƻƴΥ άCŜƭƭƻǿǎƘƛǇ Iŀƭƭκ{ŀƴŎǘǳŀǊȅέ 

 
Join Pr. Albert for ‘pizza and prayers’ during the 
Wednesdays of Advent.  We will have some pizza 
then enter the Sanctuary for a combo Bible 
Study/Prayer Service.  The objective is to help us 
keep Jesus more central in our lives during the 
hustle and bustle of the season.  Weekly topics will 
be: “Shop Till You Drop”, “Superheroes on Your 
Christmas List”, and “Bah Humbug!”  

 

 
Some parts of the Christmas story, as 
commonly told, aren’t actually recounted in 
Scripture.  Which of the following is recorded 
in the Bible?  
 
A. Mary rode a donkey to Bethlehem, and 

Joseph walked alongside her.  
B. Angels announced that a Savior, the 

Messiah (or Christ), had been born.  
C. There were three wise men.  
D. Shepherds and wise men (or Magi) 

worshiped Baby Jesus together.  
E. None of the above. 

 



                               
 Ask the Pastor 

 
 

Q: Why does Pr. Albert wear white ‘dresses’ in 
worship?  What’s that ‘scarf’ that Pr. Albert has 
around his neck? 
 
A: I have received many questions regarding the 
attire that is worn in worship.  My most favorite one 
came from a child at my internship site who asked 
about the “God clothes” that my supervisor and I 
wore on Sundays.  I kind of like that term “God 
clothes”…sounds better than ‘vestments’ or 
‘clericals’.  Either way, I am going to try and explain 
these “God clothes” that are worn and some of the 
meanings behind them.   
 
A pastor’s vestments are like a uniform that the 
pastor wears when they are performing their duties. 
Certain professions, such as airline pilots, police 
officers, the military, etc., wear uniforms partly to 
make them instantly recognized as those who have a 
particular role, position, or authority.  They also 
indicate that these people’s actions, as well as their 
appearance, are to be uniform, that is, following 
certain common standards, rather than just 
determined by their own preference or whim.   
 
Part of a pastor’s “uniform” is the shirt with a white 
rectangle in the front; that is a clerical collar.  This 
type of collar evolved from those commonly worn by 
men in the 1700s.  It then became a collar worn only 
be clergy.  The clerical collar itself evolved into 
various types.  Some only have a white tab at the 
front (called Roman collar) while other clerical 
collars are entirely white (called Anglican collar).  
Some pastors wear a clerical shirt whenever on duty, 
some only when leading worship, some wear them 
all the time, and some don’t wear clerical shirts at 
all!  It’s a personal choice. 
 
The robes (not dresses J) worn by pastors for 
worship originate with the robes worn by various 
professions before modern pants developed.  Robes 
worn by judges and academic gowns of professors, 
seen now only at graduation ceremonies, have the 
same roots.  This was everyday clothing for pastors, 
teachers and others at one time.  The black gown 
worn by some pastors today is called a cassock.  For 

worship, pastors would put on a clean white gown 
over their other clothing (cassocks).  The loose 
fitting white gown worn over a cassock is called a 
surplice.  More common now, is a white robe called 
an alb (from the Latin word for “white”).  That is 
what I wear during a worship service; I don’t have 
any cassocks. 
 
As for the “scarf”, the correct term is a stole.  During 
worship, pastors wear a colored stole which 
matches the liturgical color of the day in the Church 
year.  The stole, which is placed on a pastor at their 
ordination, is a symbolic yoke – like that worn by 
oxen or other draft animals – to indicate that the 
pastor carries the responsibility for the spiritual care 
of a congregation.  Some other clergy, beside 
Lutherans, also wear these or similar vestments, 
while the clergy of some denominations do not have 
this practice/tradition.   
 
Another unique item that is part of my pastoral 
wardrobe is a chasuble.  A chasuble is an ornate 
garment with a hole in the center for the wearer’s 
head.  The chasuble is the descendant of a first-
century paenula that was worn as a coat. Today it 
connotes solemnity and formality. The chasuble may 
be worn by the pastor during a service where 
communion is celebrated.  Chasubles are used in 
Lutheran congregations, as well as in Anglican and 
Roman Catholic traditions.    
 
The use of traditional vestments by Lutheran pastors 
helps to draw attention to their unique role in a 
service of worship rather than drawing attention to 
themselves as individuals.  The ‘dress’ (alb) helps to 
cover my personal choice of clothing and draws 
attention to the cleanliness we all receive in our 
baptism.  The ‘scarf’ (stole) signifies a particular 
office and function I am called to serve in the 
Church.  The chasuble may be worn to add a sense 
of solemnity to a service.   
 
I hope this gives you a better understanding about 
the meaning of the vestments that are worn as part 
of our worship service.  I encourage everyone to ask 
more questions about our traditions; there is 
meaning behind everything we do! 
 

 
 
 



 

Matthew writes that when the magi saw the 
shining start stop overhead, they were filled with 
joy. “On entering the house, they saw the child 
with Mary his mother” (Matt. 2:10-11).  In our 
homes and in our house of worship, Christ is met 
in family and friends; in visitors and strangers.  In 
these places, faith is shared, nurtured, and put 
into action.  
 
Epiphany (January 6) offers an occasion for 
gathering and asking God’s blessing on our church 
building.  There is an eastern European tradition of 
‘chalking the doors’ which is a visual blessing 
inscribed above the main entrance of a home or 
building.  The inscription includes the calendar 
year with crosses and the letters “CMB” located in 
the middle.  For example, the inscription for this 
coming Epiphany will be: 20 + CMB + 13.  The year 
and the crosses are understood; however, many 
may not understand the “CMB”.  Legend has it 
that the initials stand for the three magi: Caspar, 
Melchior, and Balthazar; however, it is also the 
practice to use these letters to represent the Latin 
blessing “Christe Mansionem Benedicat” which 
means “Christ Bless this House”. 
 
On Sunday, January 6th, we will have one worship 
service at 10:00am.  At the beginning of that 
service, we will ‘chalk’ the front entrance of our 
church building.  I invite everyone to gather in the 
Narthex (or outside, if you can brave the 
elements) for this brief service where we ask God 
to bless our worship space.  This same practice can 
be done by your family over the main entrance of 
your home.  You are invited to add this yearly 
practice to your family’s traditions of the season.  
Upon leaving worship on Epiphany, gather with 
your family and/or friends outside your home and 
‘chalk’ your door…asking God’s blessing to be on 
your home in 2013.  

Christian Symbols  
  ðAdvent Colors  ð 
 
One of the season’s symbolic 
colors is blue, representing hope. 
During Advent, we wait in hope to 
celebrate again God’s coming in 

human form, and we look forward in hope to 
Christ’s coming in glory at the end of the age. 
Purple symbolizes the royalty of Jesus, the coming 
Prince of Peace, and the penitence with which we 
receive him. Some congregations also use pink or 
white candles in Advent wreaths, with pink 
symbolizing joy and white symbolizing the Christ 
child. 
 
 

 

Directory  
Korections   
   Corrections  

Please update the following information in your 
church directory: 
 

Re-instated: 
Sandra Meixner 
 3970 Harding 
 Dearborn Heights, MI  48125 

(313) 309-0955 
 
 
 

 
 
If you are interested in joining our congregation, 
please contact Pr. Albert.  Members are received 
into our congregation in one of three ways: 
baptism, affirmation of faith, or transfer from 
another ELCA congregation.  We welcome all who 
desire to join our mission and walk with us on our 
journey or faith. 



 
Answer: B  (See Matthew 1:18–2:12 and  
                      Luke 2:1-20, especially v. 11.)   

 

 

Ú Sunday, December 16 th 
Ú  

Ú During 11:00 a Worship Ú 
 
Come and see our Sunday School children present 
a traditional Christmas story with songs we all love 
and cherish.  Our Christian Education program 
truly is a gift from God to this congregation.  
Please join us during the late worship service as 
we celebrate this gift and give thanks to God for 
the gift of Jesus. 
 
 

 

Christmas Eve 

Services  
December 24th 

5:00 PM & 11:00 PM 

 

Holy Communion 

celebrated at both 

services.  Invite family and 

friends to come along with you to worship! 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
Perhaps you are new to the Lutheran Church or 
perhaps you would like to know more about why 
we worship the way we do.  Either way, this 
seminar series is for you!  Pr. Albert will be leading 
a five-part seminar series titled “Worship Matters: 
An Introduction to Worship” beginning in January.  
The classes will be held on Saturday mornings 
beginning January 5th, and running through 
February 9th (class will not meet on January 26th).  
The sessions will meet from 10a to 11:30a.     
 
If interested in participating in the series, please 
sign-up by December 23rd.  The registration sheet 
is located outside Pr. Albert’s office.  There is a $5 
registration fee to help cover the cost of the 
materials we will be using; however, if you are 
unable to pay the fee, please don’t let that stop 
you from registering for the class.  This is a class 
that would benefit all ages…it would be a great 
thing for an entire family to attend!   
 
 

 

 
Beginning with the month of December, and 
continuing through February, the Special 
Designated Benevolence of the Month will be for 
Christus Victor Food Pantry.  Hope Lutheran has 
partnered with our fellow church in Christ, 
Christus Victor, in Dearborn Heights, for some 
time now, and there is still a need to support this 
worthy cause.  
 
Also, the Stewardship Committee would like to 
acknowledge the donation of backpacks to Nowlin 
Elementary School in Dearborn.  Thank you to 
those who contributed using the gifts of time and 
treasure, as part of providing stewardship in the 
community.  



 
 

If you’re in your late teens to late twenties, this 
group is for you!  We meet every Tuesday at 7pm 
in the upstairs parlor to hang out and talk about 

our lives, our faith, and of course Jesus! 
Hope to see you there! 

 
 

 
 
There is only one 
worship service on 
Sunday, Dec. 30th, 
and Sunday, Jan. 6th; 
therefore, there will 

be NO Sunday School classes on those days.  
Please use this opportunity to bring your children 
to the 10a service and worship as a family.  Sunday 
School will resume on January 11th.   

 
 

 
 

 

 

Special Services and Rites 
Wednesdays, Dec. 5th, 12th, & 19th ɀ 6:30p 

Ȱ0ÉÚÚÁ Ǫ 0ÒÁÙÅÒÓȱ 
 

Sunday, December 16th ɀ 11:00a only 
#ÈÉÌÄÒÅÎȭÓ #ÈÒÉÓÔÍÁÓ 0ÒÏÇÒÁÍ 

 
Monday, December 24th (Christmas Eve) 

5:00p & 11:00p    
 

One Worship Service 
Sunday, December 30th ɀ 10:00a 

& 
Sunday, January 6th (Epiphany) ɀ 10:00a  

 
 
 
 

 
 
 

As the Christmas holiday approaches, our requests 
for assistance increase.  People often come to a 
church, our church, seeking assistance – and that 
is good.  However, some are in need of assistance 
beyond immediate financial needs.  Our goal is to 
truly help someone which may mean doing 
something other than just giving them money.   
 
With this in mind, if you are ever approached by 
someone here on the church grounds requesting 
assistance, please direct them to Pr. Albert – do 
not give out cash as this may not truly help them 
with their situation.   
 
As many of you know, we have a fund established 
that is to be used to help people both in our 
worship community and in the community at-
large.  The funds are used to purchase $25 gift 
cards that are given out at Pr. Albert’s discretion 
as part of an overall response to their needs.  You 
can help with this response by making donations 
to this fund regularly.  Perhaps you can make a 
donation as part of your Christmas giving practice.  
Any amount is appreciated.  You can give your 
donation along with your offering in your weekly 
envelopes or you can use pew envelopes.  Either 
way, please make sure you designate the amount 
that is to be placed in the “Good Samaritan Fund”. 
 
If you have any questions or concerns regarding 
Pr. Albert’s request to not directly give cash to 
people who request it from you, please make an 
appointment to speak to him.   
 
 



 
 
On Sunday, December 2nd, representatives from 
Bethlehem Christian Families in the Holy Land will 
be here at Hope Lutheran selling items that have 
been hand-made from olive wood.  The purpose of 
this organization is to help Christian families who 
live in the region.  By purchasing any of Bethlehem 
Olive wood products, you are: 

1. Improving the community’s economic 
condition which has been acutely affected 
by a drastic drop in sales.  Sales have 
diminished as pilgrims and tourists avoid 
the instability in the Middle East region 
and there is an absence of a strong export 
market.  Unemployed, skilled craftsmen 
are leaving their profession. 

2. Encouraging families from not emigrating 
by alleviating their economic plight 
through job development. 

3. Revitalizing this traditional art industry, 
which is slowly disappearing.  And,  

4. Creating job opportunities for craftsmen 
and encouraging apprenticeship. 
 

This can be an opportunity for you to help others 
from Holy Land, as well as find a one-of-a-kind gift 
for that hard to buy for family member or friend. 
 
The vendors will be set-up in the Fellowship Hall 
before and after the two worship services. 
 
 
 

 
A youth lock-in (6th grade – 12th grade) is 
scheduled for Friday, December 7th.  Please see 
the sign-up sheet at the North Entrance for further 
information or talk with Tracie Apfel. 
 

 

(by Suzanne Phelps, RN) 
 

As we enter into the Advent and Christmas 

Season, there are many ways to stay 

healthy.  Food preparation and the safe 

storing of food can go a long way towards 

preventing food borne illnesses.  The 

symptoms of food borne illness may at 

times mimic those of gastrointestinal 

viruses (i.e. nausea, vomiting, fever, etc.).  I 

have included in this newsletter, a sheet of 

information that might help with safe food 

preparation and storage.  Please review this 

and keep it for your records.  

 

In 2013, we would like to start a loan closet 

for medical equipment.  Keep that in mind if 

you come in contact with a gently used 

walker, wheelchair, bath bench , or commode 

chair.  The items must be in great condition 

and sanitized.  Pr. Albert is looking for a 

òhomeó for the loan closet.  I will give more 

information once we have the location has 

been determined.   

 

If you there are any topics that you would 

like me to investigate or speakers you would 

like me to arrange to come to Hope, please 

contact me by email 

(suzanne217@hotmail.com) or  by phone 

(313.274.0717).   

 

Steve and I send wishes for a joyous, 

HEALTHY Christmas season!  

mailto:suzanne217@hotmail.com


 
 

I read a story shared by a Mrs. Julie Reynolds of 
Snohomish, Washington, which tells of one Advent 
season when all her young children came down 
with chicken pox.  Everything planned was put on 
hold or forgotten altogether.  They missed many 
church and community activities, as well as get-
togethers with family and friends.  
 
But Julie discovered something during her forced 
hiatus.  She had time to do things with her 
children.  The children were well enough to 
engage in some family activities that the normal 
Christmas rush might have prevented.  
 
She read Christmas stories to the children.  The 
kids used blankets, walking sticks and other 
objects to re-enact the story of the holy family 
traveling to Bethlehem.  They had time together to 
discover the joy of family fellowship and to think 
seriously about the meaning of Christmas.  
 
Julie recalled other Christmases when she had 
been so busy shopping, decorating, cooking and 
running about that she missed Jesus.  She said, “I 
completely missed celebrating the joy of His birth 
in my own heart and the emptiness I have felt at 
those times brought a sorrow and regret deep in 
my soul.”           
 
No more!  Now she deliberately schedules “open 
days” on her calendar, especially during Advent. 
They are days for waiting upon God, praying, 
listening and enjoying the peace of God and they 
are days of truly being with her family, keeping the 
bond strong, and the relationships in good repair. 
Now, she recalls with gratitude the lesson she 
learned during that Advent years ago. 
 
During this season leading up to the joy of 
Christmas, my you find the time in your schedules 
to enjoy family, friends, and, of course, Jesus! 

 
 
Harvest Sunday Food Baskets 
Thank you to all that helped with our annual 
Harvest Sunday Food Baskets by donating food 
and/or helping to prepare the food baskets.  The 
food was donated to two very grateful families. 
 
CUMC Lunch Program 
We will be packing lunches for the Central United 
Methodist Church lunch program on Sunday, 
December 16 at 12:15pm.  Please mark this date 
on your calendars.  All are welcome to join us. 
Volunteers are needed to help deliver the lunches 
on Monday, December 17.  If you are able to assist 
with the delivery, please contact Sue Muskett at 
313.228.5735. 
We are currently collecting items for personal 
hygiene kits for the homeless.  Items needed are: 

 Travel size containers of soap, shampoo, 

deodorant, lotion and toothpaste 

 Toothbrushes 

 Disposable razors 

 Wash cloths 

 Men’s and women’s socks 

 Men’s briefs 

 Men’s and women’s winter hats, scarves, 

gloves, and mittens 

Please place your donations in the basket in the 
narthex labeled, “CUMC”. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

During Advent, we will be following a different 
liturgy.  We will be using ELW Setting Two and will 

be omitting the Kyrie and the Canticle of Praise.  
The Children’s message (11a) will follow the 

lighting of the Advent wreath and then they will 
be dismissed to their group opening.  

 


